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BIDFORD ON AVON PARISH COUNCIL 

In the County of Warwickshire 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on Monday 25th March 2019 @ 7.30 pm at 
the Parish Council Meeting Room, Bramley Way. 
 
PRESENT 

 
Chairman          Cllr. Knight, Chairman of the Council 
 
Cllrs.           Atkins, Ms Deacon, Fleming, Hiscocks, Mrs Keeley, Pound and       

                                  Mrs Taylor 
                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           

Also present:                      District Cllr. Cargill  
                    5 members of the public                                                
                                                                                                                                                                     

In attendance:                   Mrs E. Uggerløse, Clerk to the Parish Council  
 
1. TO RECEIVE AND ACCEPT APOLOGIES 

No apologies received but Cllr Harvey was absent. 
 

2. TO RECEIVE ANY DECLARATION OF INTEREST IN ITEMS ON THE AGENDA 
i. All members of the Council are respectfully reminded that in order to comply 

with the Code of Conduct adopted by the Parish Council on 18th December 
2017, if any matter arises during the meeting in which they have declared an 
Interest, which could be personal or prejudicial, they should declare so and 
leave the room. 
None declared 

ii. Written requests for Dispensations for DPI should be received by the Clerk no 
more than 24 hours prior to the meeting.  
Dispensations will be granted as appropriate. 
None required 
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3. TO APPROVE MEETING OF THE PARISH COUNCIL HELD ON MONDAY 25th 
FEBRUARY 2019 
Cllr Ms Deacon proposed the Minutes be accepted as being accurate 
RESOLVED: that the Minutes be accepted as an accurate account, and signed by the 
Chairman.  
 

4. YOUTH FORUM 
None present 
 

5. PUBLIC FORUM 
i. Resident from Saxon Court expressed concern that the planning application 

for the old Bakery (70 High Street) had gone to appeal: could this be 
explained to her. 
The Clerk explained the procedure: 

• Any one is entitled to appeal, at a cost, if their 
planning application is refused 

• The appeal is carried out by HM Planning 
Inspectorate, an independent body that represents 
the Secretary of State 

• Their decision is final – the only recourse is a Judicial 
Review 

ii. The Resident also raised the issue of rubbish to the rear of the property, 
which was private.  Council referred her to Stratford-on-Avon DC as the 
appropriate authority 
 

6. COUNCILLOR FORUM 
i. Premises Gates – a Councillor had a bad injury to her ankle which required 5 

stitches and 2 courses of antibiotics, caused when helping the Clerk to close 
the gate after the February meeting. 
Following this, a risk assessment had been made and concluded that: 

• The bottom edge of the gate is very jagged and needs 
filing or similar to ensure it is safe – school to be 
advised so that WCC can take action 

• Only one person to actively close the gate to 
minimise the risk of injury 

ii. Perkins Trust – there are still funds available for youth groups. Deadline is 
31st March 
 

7. TO RECEIVE REPORT FROM COUNTY COUNCILLOR 
Not present 
 

8. TO RECEIVE REPORT FROM DISTRICT COUNCILLORS 
Purdah is now in place but Council business continues. 

      RESOLVED to note 
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9. RECEIVE CLERK’S REPORT  
The written report had been circulated and updated  report made available at the 
meeting 
RESOLVED to note 
 

10. TO RECEIVE REPORTS FROM THE PARISH COUNCIL’S WORKING GROUP 
i. Amenities WG – Report with Resolutions attached to these Minutes of which 

it forms an integral part. 
ii. Business Development Strategic WG –  the Chairman made a verbal report 

• British Legion no news which is worrying  although 
experience has shown this moves very slowly 

• Banner Group – they have been given £500 by the 
Chamber of Commerce, which has now ceased to 
exist. 
Doing very well this year and expecting to be able to 
display some 18 banners starting at Easter. 
RESOLVED to note 

iii. Burials WG – review took place and no issues of concern. 
RESOLVED to note 

iv. Staffing Panel – to note the Clerk’s Annual Appraisal 
RESOLVED to note and thank the Clerk for her work 
 

11. TO APPROVE THE STREETLIGHT MAINTANCE CONTRACT WITH WCC  
Cost: £1,137.21 per annum 
RESOLVED to approve the cost 
 

12.  TO APPROVE OPERATION LONDON BRIDGE PROTOCOL 
This has been circulated 
RESOLVED to approve the Protocol and the Purchase of a 10” x 8” Photo and Frame 
and a cost of £78.00 
 

13. TO CONSIDER THE REPLY RECEIVED FROM WCC’S TRAFFIC AND SAFETY 
GROUP TO THE REQUEST FORM THE PARISH COUNCIL TO LOOK AT THE 
SAFETY OF HONEYBOURNE ROAD FROM THE BRIDGE TO THE CROSSROADS 
WITH CLEEVE AND WELFORD ROADS AND TO INTRODUCE SAFETY MEASURES 
FOUND NECESSARY (REF. P.C. MINS. FEB 2019/13) 
The reply, which advised that there are other locations with worse collision histories 
and their limited resources must target these, was a disappointment to Council.  
It was proposed that some reflective posts be installed on Cleeve and Welford Roads 
at their approach to the junction and the Parish Council offer to contribute to the 
cost. 
RESOLVED to propose the WCC that reflective posts be installed on Cleeve and 
Welford roads to the approach to the junction and that the parish council was 
prepared to contribute to this cost to ensure it was carried out. 
 

14. TO APPROVE A PROPOSAL TO INVITE YOUNG PEOPLE TO ASSIST THE CLERK IN 
THE PARISH COUCNIL OFFICE UNDER A “WORK EXPERIENCE” SCHEME 
The aim is to raise the interest of the younger members  in local government and 
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how it works to benefit its local community 
RESOLVED to approve the scheme 
 

15. TO CONSIDER THE FOLLOWING PLANNING APPLICATIONS 
i. 19/00545/FUL - Miss Anna Wells, 15 Quinneys Lane, B50 4JL 

change of use of land (land exchange of land from church curtilage to 
residential curtilage) and removal of shed and construction of a double 
garage. 
RESOLVED by 7 votes in favour and 1 against to make a No Representation 
reply 

ii. 18/02180/FUL and 02181/LBC Ms Young 38-40 High Street B50 4AA 
Sub division of 38-40 High Street to form two separate dwellings.  38 High 
Street will be renovated to form a two bed townhouse and 40 High Street will 
be renovated throughout. 
The proposed plan has been revised and changes have been made to the 
internal and external arrangement. The Design,  Access and Heritage Statement 
has been updated to reflect changes made in response to issues raised by the 
conservation Dept. 
RESOLVED to note 
 

16. TO CONSIDER AND APPROVE  
i. Completed accounts for the month of February 2019 

These had been circulated  
RESOLVED they should be accepted and approved 

ii. To approve payments to be made in March  2019 
List of cheques to be raised and signed had been circulated.  List of payable 
invoices £43,597.75 
RESOLVED to approve payments and Cllrs Mrs Keeley and Mrs Taylor to sign 
the cheques 
 

The meeting closed at approx. 8.45pm 
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Item 9 - CLERKS REPORT – March 2019 
 

1. EXPENDITURE AUTHORISED BY THE CLERK AS PERMITTED UNDER ITEM 
4.1 OF THE ADOPTED FINANCIAL REGULATIONS 

i. Entry sign to Big Meadow with entry fee  
New sign required as price has increased.  Mark as requested the sam 
type of sign as the one to be used when the Big Meadow is closed due to 
flood: 

✓ Pavement sign with new price   £130.00 
✓ 2 x Pavement signs with No Parking £260.00 
✓ Sticker showing £3.00 for gate sign   £    5.00 

     TOTAL                 £395.00 
ii.  2 x Protector Cabinets 

These are required to protect and make safe the electrical extension 
points.  
TOTAL COST            £1,854.00 

          It should be noted these were  considered and approved by the Amenities WG 
 

2. LOCAL ELECTIONS 
This has been publicised both on the Parish Council website, with a new 
temporary site, and on Facebook. 
There has been some response 
 

3. BIG MEADOW TOILET REFURBISHMENT 
The approved contractors were advised immediately and have already started 
work.  We are aiming at a completion date of 12th April which is the beginning o 
the Easter holidays. 
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4. SAFER WARWICKSHIRE BOARD 
I attended the latest meeting of the above on Friday as the WALC County 
Committee representative. 
Two issues raised I believe are of  relevance to Council and the local community 

i. Chief Constable and the Police Commissioner both advised that there 
will be 150 new Police Officers available by the end of this calendar year – 
this is as the result of the increase on the precept applied by the Police. 

ii. Road Safety the team is currently working to develop a strategy for road 
safety in Warwickshire with the aim of restarting the Warwickshire Road 
Safety Partnership. I asked about a timetable for this and was advised 
that, hopefully, the ball will start rolling within the next couple of months. 
I shall monitor developments and report… 

iii. Warwickshire Fire & Rescue Service (WFRS) I met the new Fire Chief 
office, Kieran Amos, who is tasking over from Andy Hickmott who is 
retiring. 
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Item 10 i) REPORT & RESOLUTIONS FROM THE AMENITIES WORKING 
GROUP 

 
Meeting took place on Tuesday 19th March 2019 @ 11.30 am 
Attendees: Cllrs Harvey, Hiscocks (Chairman) and Mrs Keeley with the Clerk in 
attendance. 
 
1. WCAVA Youth and Community Project Report 

The Working Group noted the excellent report and recognised that it will take 
some time to go through it. 
Recommendation to approve that the Amenities WG take the report forward 
and bring short, medium and long term proposals to Council to consider and 
make decisions. 
Disappointment was expressed at the contents of the report and how it had been 
presented, with specific reference made regarding: 

i. poor response 
ii. qualitative more that qualitative 

iii. no recommendation or conclusion 
However, it was noted that the ideas Factory had produced a good response.  
Despite the concerns raised, it was believed that the report had sufficient 
information to support the recommendation that the Amenities WG consider it a 
come forward with proposals for Council to consider and make decisions on. 
RESOLVED by Council, by 7 in favour and 1 abstention, to approve the 
recommendation that that Amenities WG take the report forward and bring back 
short, medium and long terms proposal for Council to consider and make 
decision 
 

2. Streetlights 
i. High Street - £33,000 – there is a requirement for 12 more streetlights to 

bring it up to the required standard 
      The BDWG has requested the High Street being given priority which was agreed.  
      Recommendation to approve the upgrade of the High Street. 
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      RESOLVED  by Council to approve the recommendation 
 
3. Big Meadow Winter Car Park Lights 

i. 2 x solar lights  £2.950 
ii. 2 x standard  £4,100 (part time operation) 

Recommendation to approve the installation of 2 solar powered lights 
RESOLVED  by Council to approve the recommendation 
 

4. Jubilee Play Area trim trail 
i. Trim Trail Ltd  £11k 

ii. Fenland Leisure   £  7k 
iii. Streetscape £ 9.5k 

Recommendation to approve the proposal from Fenland Leisure Products: this 
is the company that has installed the excellent Trim Trail on the Big Meadow and 
is the most competitively priced. 
RESOLVED by Council to approve the recommendation 
 

5. Millers Bank 
the following issues were raised by Millers Bank residents 

i. Approaches to the POS are muddy and slippery and resident is asking 
whether the area should be closed to allow it to recover. 
This POS will always have a tendency to be muddy as it is on a flood plain.  
If Council is to close it each time this happens to allow it to recover it may 
as well close it.  I have spoken to SDC and they agree with my thoughts – 
it is a POS by the river on a flood plain so it is going to be wet and muddy 
in the winter months and the use of same is at users risk.  It is a natural 
phenomenon not a design fault.  Whilst putting wood chippings could 
help in the winter it would also detract from grass growing in the 
summer. 
Recommendation to leave as is 
RESOLVED  by Council to approve the recommendation 

ii. Cyclists are beginning to use this as a trails tract coming from the woods, 
across the weir on the north side and out on to the alleyway between nos. 
10 and 11. 
Working with the EA to see what can be done.  No cycling sign is an 
option; gates are another though cyclists can lift the bikes over the gate 
and continue to race begging the question whether it is worth the cost. 
Recommendation to note Council is working with the EA and await to 
hear back from them 
RESOLVED  by Council to approve the recommendation 

iii. A number of shrubs planted in the last few years are keeling over, and 
will probably die for lack of support if nothing is done. 
Checked with contractors – shrubs rarely die 
Recommendation to note contractors comments 
RESOLVED  by Council to approve the recommendation 
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iv. While the tree surgeons have done a good job in amputating a number of 
older trees, those at the south end of the river bank need surgery to avoid 
boughs and possibly the trees themselves, falling into the river. From my 
west-facing study on the first floor of my house, I am able to observe 
them on a daily basis, and I believe serious consideration should be give 
to further lopping. 
Contractor has checked the trees – any branches that are in danger of 
falling will do so into the river not the POS thus there is no danger to the 
public.  Any work will be carried out in the Autumn/Winter 
Recommendation although it is noted that the trees do not represent a 
danger to users of the POS, the WG believe that pollarding of all the 
willows along the bank should be carried out earlier rather than later and 
would like this work to be carried out this Autumn/Winter – cost to be 
sought. 
RESOLVED  by Council to approve the recommendation 

v. Millers Bank resident is requesting the removal of a tree as it is purported 
that it has caused their conservatory to subside.  However, the Parish 
Council contractors have visited the site and dispute this: 

i. Soil is sand not clay as reported 
ii. Distance of the tree from the conservatory is 10 metres and the 

root mat radius is of no more than 5 metres from the trunk 
iii. Birch trees have low water demand 

In view of this the Recommendation is that the tree does not need to be  
            removed as it does not appear to be the cause of the subsidence. 
            RESOLVED by Council to approve the recommendation 
 

6. POS belonging to SDC 
It appears that SDC is prepared to hand over the POS that belong to them within 
our Parish. However, they would like the Parish Council to send a single request 
for all the POS it would like to take over. 
The Clerk can think of the following: 

i. St Laurence x 3 
ii. Kings Lane – Broom 

iii. Marleigh Park (already in hand) 
iv. Jubilee  

The Clerk has also been advised that, if Council is still interested in taking over 
the Taylor Wimpey, to let SDC know and they will see what, if anything can be 
done.  However, it may come with no funding so bear this in mind.  Just to 
remind Council that it did not take over the Bovis development because it did 
not consider the offer of the commuted sum to be adequate.   
Perhaps this is a question that Council has to consider on a separate basis: is it 
prepared to take over the maintenance of the POS at a lower cost and subsidise it 
for the benefit of the local community or does it continue to refuse to take land 
over if the commuted sum is inadequate. 
Recommendation that Council request the transfer of al the POS from SDC and 
ask their assistance to obtain a transfer for the Taylor Wimpey site. 
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RESOLVED by Council to approve the recommendation 
 
 
 
 

7. Drone Policy 
Circulated for approval 
Recommendation that it be approved 
RESOLVED  by Council to approve the recommendation 
 

8. Music Bandstand 
Resident has asked whether this is possible as it may increase visitors to the 
Meadow. 
I am enquiring as to whether we would require planning permission and it could 
be that we have to ask the EA as well – but will wait to hear back from planning 
first. 
Indicative prices would be in the area of £45k+ fully installed. 
Recommendation no to proceed with this.  It is expensive and members have 
reported that places such as Stratford, Evesham and Bewdley, which have 
stands, they have fallen into disuse. 
RESOLVED  by Council to approve the recommendation 
 

 
 
 
 
 

 




























